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NEW MEXICO RACING COMMISSION 

Honorable Michelle Lujan Grisham 
Governor of New Mexico 
Office of the Governor 
State Capitol Building 
Santa Fe, NM 87501 

Dear Governor Lujan Grisham, 
 
It is with great pleasure that the New Mexico Racing Commission (NMRC) provide you with the following report of the 
2019/2020 racing season/annual report pursuant to 60-1-3(f). This report covers the 4 race meets that were conducted in the 
State of New Mexico. 
 
The 2019/2020 racing season saw the New Mexico horse racing industry traverse the difficulties of the global pandemic. Due to 
closures of racing and gaming facilities on March 16, 2020, the New Mexico racing season was modified on multiple occasions in 
order to adhere to Department of Health orders. Sunland Park closed its doors 21 days shy of its scheduled closing day. The Sun-
Ray Park race meet along with the New Mexico State Fair meet were cancelled in their entirety. Subsequently, the Downs at 
Albuquerque and Zia Park meets were shortened as well. 
 
In its resiliency, the horse racing industry, by way of leadership from the New Mexico Racing Commission, got back on track for 
the 2020 Ruidoso Downs race meet. Purse money was mobilized from certain racetracks to others in order to jump start the 
industry to finish out the race season. 
 
All numbers and statistics pertaining to the 2019/2020 race season will show significant declines as a result of the pandemic. 
 
In closing, the New Mexico Racing Commission assures industry stakeholders and the public in general that it is committed to 
focusing on navigating through the pandemic with the best interest of horse racing being first and foremost. Our focus will be 
on maneuvering out of the pandemic and implement change that will nurture the sustainability of the industry for years to 
come. 
 
As always, the New Mexico Racing Commission staff considers it and honor and privilege to serve the people of the great state 
of New Mexico. Thank you for the opportunity. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
 

Ismael Trejo 
Executive Director 
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MISSION STATEMENT 

 To provide regulation in an equitable manner to New Mexico’s pari-mutuel horse racing industry. To protect 

 the interest of wagering patrons and the State of New Mexico in a manner which promotes a climate of 

 economic prosperity for horsemen, horse owners, and racetrack management. 

 

HISTORY OF THE COMISSION 

 The Horse Racing Act (HRA) was enacted in 1938, allowing horse racing and pari-mutuel wagering in New 

 Mexico. The Racing Commission oversees compliance with the HRA.  

 The statute authorizes the Racing Commission to enforce and administer the statutes by allowing for the  

 creation and enforcement of rules and regulations pertaining to horse racing.   

 The Racing Commission is authorized under the authority of 60-1A-1 through 60-1A-30, NMSA 1978. The  

 statute mandates the agency to regulate and enforce the statutes, rules, and regulations of the horseracing

 industry. The statute authorizes a five-member commission appointed by the Governor and approved by 

 the Senate. The current FTE is 23.8. 

 By statutory authority, the Racing Commission must closely work with the horse racing industry to ensure 

 the integrity of the industry. Patrons at the racetracks rely on the Racing Commission so they may confi-

 dently place wagers on horses in races conducted within the state.   

 

THE RACING COMMISSIONS’S WORK AND ACTIVITIES INCLUDES THE FOLLOWING: 

•Licensing of all racing participants 

•Oversight  and judgement of races and racetrack operations 

•Testing of selected horses for drug detection 

•Investigation and enforcement of rule and regulation infractions 

•Testing or pari-mutuel pay-outs 

•Oversight of racetrack financial obligations 

•Oversight of racetrack’s capability and viability to operate a race meet 

•Promote and support the economic and viability  of the horseracing industry within the state 

NMRC MISSION AND HISTORY 
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NEW MEXICO RACING COMMISSION 
                                                               2020 Racing Season   
        

 Commissioners:      

   Sam Bregman  Chairman  

        

   David "Hossie" Sanchez  Vice Chairman 

        

   Billy G. Smith  Commissioner 

        

   John Buffington  Commissioner 

        

        

 Commission Staff:      

   Ismel "Izzy" Trejo  Executive Director 

        

   Amber Trujillo  CFO  

        

   Vacant   Purchasing Agent 

        

   Vacant   Auditor  

        

   Fabian Lopez  IT / Licensing Manager 

        

   Leasa Johnson  Investigator  

        

   Elizabeth Garcia  Investigator  

        

   Denise Chavez  Paralegal  

        

   April Abeita  Licensing Administrator 

        

        

 Stewards:       

   Reese Howard  Ron Walker 

        

   Rueben Rivera  Victor Escobar 

        

        

 Racing Clerks:      

   Joann Shepard  Gabby Escobar 
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 

The New Mexico Racing Commission consists of five appointed members who set policy and direction for the   

Racing Commission staff.  

Pictured from left to right: John Buffington, Billy G. Smith,  Chairman Sam Bregman, and Vice Chairman David “Hossie” 

Sanchez.   
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2020 NMRC COMMISSIONERS 

SAM BREGMAN 

Chairman 

Commissioner Bregman has been a lawyer in New Mexico 

for 30 years.  He is a constitutional rights lawyer and trial 

attorney.  Commissioner Bregman has also been a prosecu-

tor, a former Albuquerque City Councilor and was Owner of 

the New Mexico Thunderbirds NBA minor league basketball 

franchise.  Besides practicing law, Commissioner Bregman is 

a rancher, who focuses on raising Angus cattle and riding his 

three Quarter horses:  Whiskey, Romeo and Fuego.  

Commissioner Bregman was seven years old when his 

Grandfather first took him to Pimlico Race Course, and he 

has been an avid fan of horse racing ever since. He is married 

to Jackie Bregman, and they have three adult children Alex, 

Jessica, and A.J.  

 

DAVID “HOSSIE” SANCHEZ 

Vice Chairman 

Vice Chairman Sanchez is a native New Mexican.  He was 

appointed to the  New Mexico Racing Commission on April 

25, 2019.   

Mr. Sanchez, a lifelong horse racing enthusiast,  is the owner 

of San Bar Racing, LLC, a horse breeding and racing operation 

based south of Albuquerque.  The operation originated at 

San Bar Farm and Ranch in Puerto de Luna, NM.   

Vice Chairman Sanchez also serves as  President and Chief 

Executive  Officer of San Bar Investments and San Bar Con-

struction Corp. He was previously a member of the Racing 

Commission from 2003 to 2009 and has served on the State 

Fair Commission from 2009 until 2019.  
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2020 NMRC COMMISSIONERS 

JOHN BUFFINGTON 

Commissioner 

Commissioner Buffington was appointed on April 25, 2019.  

Commissioner Buffington is a longtime New Mexico horse 

owner and breeder who has supported New Mexico’s horse 

racing industry for over 40 years.   

A graduate of New Mexico State University , Commissioner 

Buffington served as the Chief Operating Officer of San Juan 

Regional Medical Center, a Level III Trauma Center that serves 

the Four Corners region. He also served as a Board Member 

of the San Juan College Foundation and was a Voluntary   

Hospital Association Board Member for Mountain States    

Region from 2015-2017. 

Commissioner Buffington, an avid golfer, is the sponsor of the 

Betty Buffington Golf Classic in his hometown of Farmington, 

NM. Since proceeds from the tournament benefit SunRay 

Park’s Chaplaincy Program. 

BILLY G. SMITH 

Commissioner 

Commissioner Smith was appointed to the New Mexico     

Racing Commission on April 25, 2019 .    

Commissioner Smith has been a  New Mexico horse owner 

and breeder since the 70’s, having campaigned the 2006, 

2007, and 2013 Quarter Horse World Champions.   

The Owner of Smith Enterprises, LLC, a private firm             

specializing in construction as well as entrepreneurial         

purchases, entertainment, development, and sales of         

businesses, he has been involved in a multitude of successful 

business ventures throughout the Southwest.   

Commissioner Smith has  served on various boards for the 

American Quarter Horse Association, including the Graded 

Stakes Committee, the Championship Selection Committee 

and the Racing Committee.     
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2020 NMRC COMMISSIONERS 

ISMAEL “IZZY” TREJO 

Executive Director 

Director Trejo, a graduate of the famed University of Arizo-

na Racetrack Industry Program in Tucson, AZ., joined the 

NMRC team in March of 2016 as part of a national search 

for a new Executive Director.    

He comes to New Mexico with over 40 years in the indus-

try as he grew up around racetracks in the United States 

and Canada, including the Downs at Santa Fe and the New 

Mexico State Fair.  His experience includes growing up tak-

ing care of horses in his Father’s racing stable, running the 

racing operation as the Director of Racing/Racing Secretary 

of Delaware Park, and as a regulator in West Virginia, Vir-

ginia, and Arizona. Based on his experience, Director Trejo 

has the good fortune of understanding the horse racing 

industry from the perspective of a horseman, track man-

agement ,and a regulator.   

Trejo’s main focus for the New Mexico horse racing indus-

try is the wellbeing of the racehorse as he says, ”They are 

the centerpiece of the industry.”    

All American Futurity Day at Ruidoso Downs Race Track and Casino 
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NMRC ORGANIZATIONAL CHART 
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2020 RACETRACK LOCATION MAP 
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NMRC RACE DATES 
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NMRC DRUG TESTING PROGRAM 

The New Mexico Racing Commission continues to reinforce the cornerstone of its regulation by way of a renowned drug 
testing program for horses. The agency certainly made its best effort to keep its focus on integrity despite a minimal 
amount of race days and the dissipation of funds to conduct drug testing because of the global pandemic. The number of 
samples analyzed decreased over 53% in 2020, when compared to 2019. In 2019, a total of 10,565 post race tests were 
analyzed compared to 4,949 in 2020. The agency’s percentage of violations in post-race testing was .87% in 2020, .98% in 
2019, down from 3.5% in 2017, a 75% decrease in 4 years. In 2019, the NMRC ranked 3rd in the nation in out of competi-
tion samples analyzed. The numbers remained strong, despite the pandemic, as the agency continues to focus on it’s out 
of competition testing program. In total, the agency analyzed 754 out of competition samples with a violation rate of 7.3% 
in hair samples and 0% in blood samples. In comparison, in 2019, the NMRC had over 819 out of competition samples ana-
lyzed with a positivity rate of 7.3% in hair and 2.1% in blood.  

Sunland Park Racetrack & Casino 
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Sunland Park Racetrack & Casino’s Equine Ambulance 
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National Average for Thoroughbreds-Source Supplemental tables of equine injury…-jockey club. (n.d.). Retrieved October 13, 2021, from http://jockeyclub.com/pdfs/eid_12_year_tables.pdf 
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The Downs at Albuquerque 

The Downs at Albuquerque 

Sunland Park Racetrack &  Casino 
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 The New Mexico Racing Commission was proud to 
host, in conjunction with the Downs at Albuquerque, 
the 2020 Organization of Racing Investigators (ORI) 
Annual Conference. 

An international group of over 75 ORI members con-
verged on Albuquerque for a progressive filled agenda 
intended to train racing investigators on numerous 
innovative topics involving the horse racing industry. 

ORI members are employed by government, police, 
and regulatory entities that have successfully investi-
gated race fixing, horse doping, animal abuse, money 
laundering, cyber- crime, fraud, conspiracy, and a host 
of other infractions of the laws and rules that govern 
professional horse racing and pari-mutuel activity. 

The New Mexico Racing Commission’s Chief State In-

vestigator Leasa Johnson was honored for her dedicat-

ed service to the ORI and the horse racing industry. 

On October 26 of 2019, the Downs at Albuquerque 

played host to the Bank of America Challenge Quarter 

Horse Championships. This highly recognized event 

brought the best equine athletes from across the Unit-

ed States, Canada, South America, and Mexico to com-

pete in the “Super Bowl” of quarter horse racing. A 

crowd of over 8,000 enjoyed a majestic night of quality 

horse racing in the Duke City. The event not only 

shined a well-deserved spotlight on our state, but it 

also recognizes New Mexico’s efforts as being a leader 

in integrity in the horse racing industry.  
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In September 2021, a memorial for Commissioner Ken Corraza was held at the Downs of Albuquerque.  Mr. Corraza was a licensed 

racehorse owner/breeder and a member of the Horseman’s Association and Horse Breeders Association since 1965.  Although he 

had various accomplishments in his lifetime, he served on the Racing Commission under different administrations between 2004-

2019, chaired the Medication Committee, and was active in the application process awarding the 5th Racetrack License which lead 

to Zia Park opening its gates. His footprints have been left on an industry that he cared deeply for. He stood firm on his convictions 

when it came to the well-being of the race horse. It is a testament to his forward thinking which he labeled "radical". He was not a 

radical, just a compassionate man who cared not only for his and other peoples' horses but for the people he worked with.  

The New Mexico Racing Commission proudly commemorates his life and contributions to the horseracing community.  

Commissioner Ken Corazza 





 

 

NEW MEXICO RACING COMMISSION 

4900 Alameda Blvd. NE Suite A 

Albuquerque, New Mexico 87113 

 

Web: https://www.nmrc.state.nm.us/ 

Phone: (505) 222-0700 


